

BEYOND CABLE PROTECTION: TAIWAN'S UNDERSEA INFRASTRUCTURE RESILIENCE IN THE AGE OF AI

Yi-Chieh Chen



Taiwan has adopted a comprehensive approach to strengthening the resilience of its undersea infrastructure through legal reforms, enhanced surveillance and backup communication capabilities, and calls for international cooperation. In the meantime, Taipei seeks to increase its strategic importance within global digital networks by positioning itself as a hub for semiconductor production, AI development, and international communications connectivity. Despite these efforts, significant structural challenges remain.

Resource constraints related to energy and water supply may limit the expansion of AI infrastructure and reduce Taiwan's attractiveness for future undersea cable investments, while dependence on international cable repair arrangements creates vulnerabilities during periods of disruption. This policy brief argues that addressing these challenges will be essential for strengthening Taiwan's long-term undersea infrastructure resilience and strategic position in the age of AI.

Photo credit: K Dexels.com

Introduction

The growing use of gray-zone tactics in Taiwan's surrounding waters has pushed Taipei to reform its legal and policy frameworks to protect undersea infrastructure and enhance communication resilience. Undersea communication cables are the backbone of global digital connectivity, including critical financial, commercial, and security communications. For Taiwan, an island at the heart of global supply chains and geopolitics, protecting these cables is not just an economic priority but also a matter of national security.

To strengthen undersea infrastructure resilience, Taiwan has increased penalties for damage to

submarine cables, expanded enforcement and surveillance capacities, developed backup communication systems, and promoted international cooperation. At the same time, Taiwan seeks to reinforce its strategic significance within the global digital network by attracting digital service providers and undersea cable operators, thereby consolidating its position as an indispensable digital node in the western Pacific. Nevertheless, Taiwan still faces major challenges in enhancing undersea infrastructure resilience due to its geographic, diplomatic, and geopolitical constraints.

This policy brief examines Taiwan's policy landscape for undersea infrastructure resilience and

argues that while Taiwan's cable-protection policy is comprehensive, it remains constrained by resource, geopolitical, and repair challenges. It accordingly offers policy recommendations.

Taiwan's Policy Landscape on Undersea Infrastructure Resilience

Taiwan's efforts to enhance resilience against potential submarine cable disruptions continue to advance through both domestic policy measures and diplomatic initiatives. Key strategies include legal reforms, investments in surveillance and communication technologies, diversification of cable networks, strengthening repair capacity, and expanding international cooperation. These initiatives provide a multilayered approach to protecting critical undersea infrastructure.

1. Legal and Regulatory Reforms

Since 2021, Taiwan has begun amending laws governing the protection of submarine cables. It started with changes to the environmentally oriented laws, such as the Law on the Exclusive Economic Zone and the Continental Shelf of the Republic of China, as well as the Sand and Gravel Excavation Act. These amendments successfully reduced illegal sand dredging around Taiwan's islands, which has been a major cause of submarine cable damage. In 2025, Taipei further reinforced its regulatory framework by amending seven laws to safeguard undersea cables and related infrastructure, including pipelines, cable landing stations, transmission and switching facilities, and connected systems.¹ These reforms also increase penalties to deter potential offenders and broaden the authorities' powers to identify potential offenses.

2. Undersea Cable: Network Expansion and Repair

Beyond legal reforms, Taiwan has continued to build backup communication capacities by con-

structing new undersea cables with international companies and by enhancing satellite autonomy to improve surveillance and communication capabilities. Meanwhile, Taiwan is proactively positioning itself as a leading hub for data centers and AI infrastructure to strengthen its strategic position in the digital world. Its strategies include constructing optical cable conduits and submarine cable landing stations to attract international submarine cable companies and enhance fiber-optic connectivity, with the goal of becoming a key undersea cable network hub in the western Pacific.² These efforts are expected to attract global cloud providers and data center operators to establish facilities in Taiwan.

Currently, Taiwan has 10 domestic and 15 international undersea cables, and it continues to expand its undersea cable network.³ Chunghwa Telecom, the largest telecommunications service provider in Taiwan, has been actively collaborating with international companies to construct undersea cables to increase data capacity and resilience. In 2025, the internationally funded cables, Apricot and Southeast Asia-Japan Cable 2 (SJC2), were successfully activated.⁴ In addition, Chunghwa Telecom is investing in AGU East and E2A, which are expected to be completed in 2028 and 2029, respectively.⁵

On the cable repair front, Taiwan lacks domestic repair capabilities, but Chunghwa Telecom has joined two international submarine cable repair regions, Yokohama Zone (YZ) and the Southeast Asia Indian Ocean Maintenance Agreement (SEAIOCMA),⁶ to increase the efficiency and cost-effectiveness of repairing cables.

3. Diplomatic Efforts

At the diplomatic level, in 2025, Taiwan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs launched the RISK Management Initiative on International Undersea Cables to call for international cooperation in safeguarding undersea infrastructure.⁷ This dip-

lomatic effort has gained traction beyond Taipei. In the same year, the Critical Undersea Infrastructure Resilience Initiative Act (S.2222), which supports Taiwan in protecting its undersea infrastructure, was introduced in the United States. The bill's introduction reflects growing recognition that the security of Taiwan's undersea cables is not merely a domestic concern but an international issue that requires coordinated international action, echoing Taipei's call for greater cooperation.

Structural Challenges

Despite substantial policy and diplomatic progress, Taiwan continues to face three major structural challenges in strengthening its undersea infrastructure resilience: resource constraints related to energy and water supplies, limited cable repair capacity, and geopolitical limitations affecting international cooperation.

1. Resource Constraints: Energy and Water

Water and energy scarcity may limit Taiwan's plans to expand the capacity of its AI infrastructure, data centers, and semiconductor manufacturing—sectors that underpin its ambition to be a central player in the global digital network. These sectors are not only vital for domestic growth but also for attracting undersea cable investments, as they signal Taiwan's digital relevance and reliability. Without demonstrable long-term resource reliability, Taiwan risks losing its ability to present itself as a reliable destination for future undersea cable investments. Digital service providers and international cable operators prioritize stable, resilient locations for their infrastructure; if Taiwan's resource constraints persist, companies may select alternative destinations for new cable landings or data hubs. As a result, securing reliable energy and water supplies is not only an economic imperative but also a prerequisite for Taiwan's broader strategy to enhance its strategic importance in the global undersea cable network.

Energy

Taiwan's Ministry of Economic Affairs has stated that the energy supply is expected to remain sufficient until 2034.⁸ Nonetheless, future electricity consumption in the AI and semiconductor industries may be underestimated, especially since Taiwan's semiconductor manufacturing industry has increased its electricity consumption amid rising orders for high-end semiconductors supporting AI development. Simon Lin, Wistron chairman, and Chia-Wei Chao, Research Director at the Taiwan Climate Action Network, urge Taipei to reassess future electricity demand, noting that Wistron had to change its expansion plans due to the already-constrained power supply, while it is expected that Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company's (TSMC) electricity consumption will increase from 9 percent of Taiwan's total electricity consumption in 2024 to 15 percent by 2030.⁹

Additionally, electricity consumption in Taiwan is disproportionately higher in the north than in the south, while much of the island's electricity infrastructure and generation capacity are located in the south.¹⁰ As a result, electricity must be transmitted over long distances to meet demand in northern regions, where research, design, and energy-intensive facilities such as data centers and semiconductor manufacturers are concentrated.¹¹ Balancing uneven regional development and maintaining electricity transmission during a crisis remain challenges, alongside concerns about underestimating future energy consumption.

Water

Apart from electricity, water is another key resource for semiconductor production and the development of AI infrastructure. The issue of water scarcity in Taiwan has raised concerns because of the rapid development of high-tech industries and ongoing climate change. In 2020, it was the first time in 56 years that no typhoon made landfall in Taiwan during the typhoon season. Due to the

lack of rainfall during the wet season, Taiwan experienced a severe drought in 2021. This drought did not affect Taiwan's semiconductor exports that year, but it did raise concerns.¹²

Taipei and its industries have continued to diversify their water sources and water recycling methods to increase the resilience of water supply systems for industry, agriculture, and domestic use by improving water distribution systems and conservation measures. These measures include constructing reclaimed-water plants,¹³ reservoir interconnecting pipelines, and seawater desalination plants.¹⁴

However, ongoing climate change continues to put pressure on Taiwan's industries, especially water-intensive sectors such as semiconductor manufacturing. While total precipitation has not changed drastically, rainfall has become increasingly concentrated over short periods and more intense, making it difficult for Taiwan to capture and store water effectively.¹⁵ In July 2025, Taiwan's Central Weather Administration (CWA) recorded the highest average monthly precipitation across Taiwan since 1951.¹⁶ By contrast, the CWA recorded the lowest winter rainfall in 75 years on the west coast of Taiwan in March 2026.¹⁷ These drastic changes in rainfall over such a short period threaten water sustainability.

2. Limited Cable Repair Capacity

Taiwan's Chunghwa Telecom participates in the Yokohama Zone (YZ) and the Southeast Asia Indian Ocean Maintenance Agreement (SEAIOC-MA) to increase the efficiency and cost-effectiveness of cable repairs. However, membership does not guarantee timely repair services, as repair times depend on factors such as the number of cables currently in need of repair in the region, weather, permits to repair cables in affected areas, and the geopolitical situation.¹⁸ Repair times can therefore range from days to months. According to Taiwan's Ministry of Digital Affairs' cable re-

pair schedule for June 2026, repairs to damaged cables are expected to take one to two months.¹⁹

Moreover, growing tension between China and Taiwan casts uncertainty over the repair of submarine cables. It is reported that it took four months and 23 days to repair Taima No. 2 in 2023 due to the interference of Chinese patrol ships.²⁰ In addition, in March 2026, Jason Hsu, Taiwan's former legislator and current Senior Fellow at the Hudson Institute, testified before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC) on the strategic importance of undersea cables in deterring China.²¹ He pointed out that it would be "effectively impossible" to repair Taiwan's undersea cables during active hostilities with China.

The complex nature of undersea cable repair and the potential for hostilities from China underscore Taiwan's need to build its own undersea cable repair capacity.

3. Geopolitical Constraints

Taiwan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs has proactively promoted its RISK initiative, calling for greater international cooperation to safeguard undersea cables. Even though the initiative has been supported by several European parliamentarians across 18 countries,²² many countries would find it challenging to support it openly due to Taiwan's unique diplomatic constraints.

Support for Taiwan has long been a sensitive issue among democracies. The extent of such support often fluctuates with the dynamics of U.S.-China, EU-China, and transatlantic relations, particularly in the security domain. For instance, while European states have expanded their economic and political engagement with Taiwan, they have remained cautious about security cooperation because of their relations with China. Meanwhile, Trump said the U.S.'s USD 14 billion arms sale to Taiwan was "a very good negotiating chip" with

China after he met Xi in May 2026, reflecting uncertainty about future U.S. support.²³ These uncertainties highlight the challenges Taiwan faces in strengthening undersea infrastructure protection through international partnerships.

Policy Recommendations for Long-Term Resilience

While Taiwan has adopted a comprehensive approach to enhancing the resilience of its submarine cable infrastructure, additional measures are needed to support its long-term objective of becoming a critical node in Pacific undersea communication networks. In particular, addressing vulnerabilities in energy and water supplies while strengthening domestic undersea cable repair capabilities and diversifying cable routes will be essential. These efforts would not only improve Taiwan's resilience against cable disruptions but also enable it to capitalize on the growing demand for AI infrastructure and semiconductor production, thereby expanding its capacity to host data centers and reinforcing its strategic role in the global undersea cable network.

1. Strengthen Resource Resilience

With sustainable and reliable energy and water supplies, Taiwan's ambition to strengthen its strategic importance as a key communication node in the Pacific will become more feasible, as international cable operators and digital service providers are more likely to view Taiwan as a stable, long-term investment partner.

A Increase Electricity and Water Prices

Taiwan's electricity and water prices are relatively low compared to those of other countries with similar political and economic stability and prospects, such as Japan and South Korea.²⁴ To improve the sustainability of scarce resources, Taiwan should further increase industrial electricity and water prices for resource-intensive companies to better reflect their consumption, while en-

couraging companies to be more proactive in developing their energy and water-saving measures to maintain their competitiveness. At the same time, higher domestic electricity and water prices can effectively deliver a strong message to civil society that the scarcity of electricity and water resources is not only an industrial issue, but also a national security issue.

B Increase Localized Renewable Energy Resources

Taiwan continues to rely on importing energy resources. In 2024, imported energy accounted for 95.8 percent of total energy supply, including LNG and nuclear energy.²⁵ To increase Taiwan's resilience against geopolitical factors that create uncertainty about imported energy, it is crucial to accelerate the adoption of domestically generated renewable energy, which can reduce reliance on imported energy and provide a more sustainable energy supply.

C Balance the Distribution of Semiconductor Fabs and AI Infrastructure in the North and the South

Balancing the distribution of high-energy and water-intensive facilities, such as fabrication plants and data centers, between the north and the south can reduce pressure on the transmission of energy and water from the south to the north. To achieve this, the government should provide additional incentives for companies to build facilities in the south to enhance the resilience of energy and water supplies.

2. Build Up Domestic Undersea Cable Repair Capacity

Technologically, Taiwan has accumulated the skills and expertise needed to repair undersea cables. The major issue Taiwan faces in building its own repair team is the lack of sufficient market demand for repair services. It is expensive for private companies to maintain a cable repair crew without stable market demand. However, Taiwan

should build up its repair capacity and establish a task force to safeguard its undersea cable infrastructure, even if doing so does not align with market interests. The government should adopt the mindset that helped build Taiwan's semiconductor industry in the 1970s and 1980s by devoting resources and providing strong economic incentives for Taiwan's domestic companies to take on this role, thereby building a "national team" that serves as the first responder to undersea cable disruptions.

3. Diversify International Connectivity and Invest in Alternative Routes

To further enhance digital resilience, a more diverse network of cable operators and routes is needed. As global reliance on undersea cables grows, countries are seeking alternative pathways to reduce geographic and strategic vulnerabilities. One recent development is the "Polar Connect" project, whose first phase was launched in 2025 by the Nordic countries and the European Union. This project aims to establish a new undersea cable route through the Arctic Ocean, linking Europe, North America, and Asia.²⁶ While the planned Asian landing points are currently Japan and South Korea,²⁷ this initiative exemplifies emerging opportunities for diversification. Taiwan should actively explore ways to participate in or connect to initiatives like Polar Connect. Engaging with emerging trans-Arctic cable projects—whether as a future landing point, through interconnection agreements, by investing in complementary infrastructure, or by building partnerships with project stakeholders—would help diversify Taiwan's international cable routes. Such involvement would not only enhance Taiwan's digital resilience but also strengthen cooperation with like-minded partners and reinforce its position within global connectivity networks.

Author –

Yi-Chieh Chen is a Research Fellow and a Project Manager at the Institute for Security and Development Policy's Stockholm Taiwan Center.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2026. This Policy Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed.

ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu

Endnotes

- 1 The Telecommunications Management Act, Electricity Act, Natural Gas Enterprise Act, Water Supply Act, Meteorological Act, Commercial Port Law, and Law of Ships.
- 2 National Communications Commission (Republic of China, Taiwan), “行政院智慧國家推動小組第1次會議 亞太數位樞紐推動策略,” January 25, 2022, <https://digi.nstc.gov.tw/File/DDC1A89914152BC0?A=C>; Ministry of Transportation and Communications (Republic of China, Taiwan), “台灣光纜通道計畫（核定本）,” August, 2022, <https://www.ey.gov.tw/File/6E13A62C7047A040>.
- 3 Ministry of Digital Affairs (Republic of China, Taiwan), “海纜障礙資訊一覽表,” <https://moda.gov.tw/major-policies/subseacable/fault/1749> (accessed June 22, 2026).
- 4 黃晶琳, “中華電海纜業務寫佳績,” *United Daily News*, October 10, 2025, <https://udn.com/news/story/7252/9062719>; “SJC2 Submarine Cable in Operation Marking a New Milestone in Asia-Pacific Digital Connectivity,” *ChungHwa Telecom CHT*, July 18, 2025, <https://www.cht.com.tw/zh-tw/home/cht-messages/2025/0718-1400>.
- 5 黃晶琳, “華電海纜業務寫佳績,” *United Daily News*, October 10, 2025, <https://udn.com/news/story/7252/9062719>.
- 6 黃浩珉, “海底電纜斷裂危機下, 台灣維繫「數位生命線」的應變挑戰,” *The Reporter*, February 2, 2025, <https://www.twreporter.org/a/damaged-undersea-cables-raises-alarm-in-taiwan>.
- 7 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan), “RISK Management Initiative on International Undersea Cables,” October 28, 2025, <https://ws.mofa.gov.tw/Download.ashx?u=LzAwMS9VcGxvYWQvNDAYL3JlbGZpbGUvNzQvMTIwOTcwLzkyNjk5NmU2LTE5NWMTNGEyNy1hY2YxLTg4Y2I5NTUxNDhkNC5wZGY%3D&n=5rW357qc5YCh6K2w5Y6f5paHLnBkZg%3D%3D>; The RISK stands for risk mitigation, information sharing, systematic reform, and knowledge building.
- 8 吳書緯 & 賴于榛, “經濟部: 納入半導體與AI需求 台灣至2034供電無虞,” *CNA*, May 28, 2026, <https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aip/202605280124.aspx>.
- 9 “Wistron Chairman Urges Power Planning Review,” *Taipei Times*, May 30, 2026, <https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/biz/archives/2026/05/30/2003858210>; 陳昭宏, “龔明鑫喊「不會斷氣」 學者預估: 台積電2030用電占全台15% 能源安全面臨挑戰,” *Environmental Information Center*, March 13, 2026, <https://e-info.org.tw/node/243170>.
- 10 王玉樹, “2034不缺電保證 藏四大隱憂,” *China Times*, May 31, 2026, <https://www.chinatimes.com/newspapers/20260531000358-260118?chdtv>.
- 11 黃浩珉 & 孫文臨, “台灣資料中心用電壓力大? 全球AI熱潮下的區域電網新挑戰,” *The Reporter*, April 20, 2026, <https://www.twreporter.org/a/data-center-electricity-demand>.
- 12 International Trade Administration, Ministry of Economic Affairs (Republic of China, Taiwan), “臺灣乾旱造成全球半導體短缺危機澄清,” May 4, 2021, <https://www.roc-taiwan.org/uploads/sites/29/2021/05/1100650191-1-3.pdf>.
- 13 Anna Tseng, C.C. Hsiao, and Chung Hung Lee, “TSMC Adopts Two-Pronged Approach to Build a New Base for Water Resources Learning,” *TSMC Sustainability*, April 4, 2026, <https://esg.tsmc.com/en-US/articles/401>.
- 14 郭逸, “AI時代先搶水! 台灣卻面臨75年最少降雨, 產業撐得住吃緊水情?” *Economic Daily News*, April 13, 2026, <https://money.udn.com/money/story/5648/9439364>; Sean Scanlan, “Rainfall in western Taiwan lowest in 75 years,” *Taiwan News*, June 4, 2026, <https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/news/6376344>.
- 15 李亨萱 & 羅資婷, “臺灣百年溫度與降雨變化趨勢,” *Taiwan Climate Change Projection Information and Adaptation Knowledge Platform*, https://tccip.ncdr.nat.gov.tw/km_newsletter_one.aspx?nid=20250120120026.
- 16 黃瑀喬, “7月全台平均雨量767毫米創75年新高 日照時數僅137小時歷年最少,” *PTS Taiwan*, August 6, 2025, <https://news.pts.org.tw/article/764345>.
- 17 賴于榛 & 高華謙, “西部冬季降雨創75年新低 拚上半年民生供水不用分區,” *CNA*, March 26, 2026, <https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aip/202603260086.aspx>.

- 18 黃浩珉, “海底電纜斷裂危機下, 台灣維繫「數位生命線」的應變挑戰,” *The Reporter*, February 12, 2025, <https://www.twreporter.org/a/damaged-undersea-cables-raises-alarm-in-taiwan>.
- 19 Ministry of Digital Affairs (Republic of China, Taiwan), “海纜障礙狀況,” June 17, 2026, <https://moda.gov.tw/major-policies/subseacable/fault/1749>.
- 20 黃浩珉, “海底電纜斷裂危機下, 台灣維繫「數位生命線」的應變挑戰,” *The Reporter*, February 12, 2025, <https://www.twreporter.org/a/damaged-undersea-cables-raises-alarm-in-taiwan>.
- 21 Jason Hsu, “Part of Your World: US-China Competition Under the Sea,” Hudson Institute, March 2, 2026, <https://www.hudson.org/technology/part-your-world-us-china-competition-under-sea-jason-hsu>.
- 22 Lin Chia-lung, “RISK Initiative: for a resilient undersea cable security network,” *Taipei Times*, January 20, 2026, <https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/editorials/archives/2026/01/20/2003850879>.
- 23 Koh Ewe, “US navy chief says \$14bn arms sale to Taiwan paused due to Iran war,” *BBC*, May 22, 2026, <https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c232z4yk437o>.
- 24 Energy Administration, Ministry of Economic Affairs (Republic of China, Taiwan), “我國與鄰近國家電價比較表,” December 5, 2025, https://www.moeaea.gov.tw/ecw/populace/content/ContentDesc.aspx?menu_id=998; Taiwan Water Corporation, “各國水價比較?,” January 19, 2026, <https://www.water.gov.tw/ch/Subject/Detail/3769?nodeId=4889>.
- 25 Energy Administration, Ministry of Economic Affairs (Republic of China, Taiwan), “能源供給概況 (民國113年),” July 14, 2025, https://www.moeaea.gov.tw/ECW/populace/content/Content.aspx?menu_id=14435.
- 26 Polar Connect, “The Journey towards Polar Connect,” <https://polarconnect.net/implementation/>; Vetenskapsrådet, “EU funding for the Swedish project Polar Connect,” January 12, 2024, <https://www.vr.se/english/just-now/news/news-archive/2024-01-12-eu-funding-for-the-swedish-project-polar-connect.html>.
- 27 NORDUnet, “Designing public financing for an Arctic gateway to Asia,” May 15, 2024, <https://nordu.net/designing-public-financing-for-an-arctic-gateway-to-asia/>.